VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
November 13, 2017


Mayor Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 9, 2017 Local Law #6 of 2017 Public Hearing and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 9, 2017 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 23, 2017 Executive Session and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Daoust abstained. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 24, 2017 Sewer Upgrade Project Informational Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse and Trustee Daoust abstained. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from the Town of Coxsackie responding to the letter the Village sent about upgrading the fire hydrants in the town to match the Village with quick connect 5” hose adapters. They agreed and will pay the cost to upgrade all 62 hydrants.

A letter was received from Ellen Delucia, the new What a Hoot Owl Committee Chairperson, requesting that the Village consider being the main sponsor of the Owls Project for 2018.

A letter was received from the DEC requesting permission to go across the fence line on Village property by the cemetery and water tank for remediation purposes of the American Valve site.

A letter was received from Greene County regarding the section 458 of the real property tax law granting an exemption for veterans who served during the “cold war”, a law passed in 2007 and was for 10 years. Gov. Cuomo signed a new law allowing municipalities to pass new law making the exemption permanent. 

A letter was received from the DEC granting the Village’s request for relief from the sewer moratorium per the request from Wayne Parks for a house he intends to build on South River Street.

A letter was received from Greene County advising that this year’s veteran of the year is Staff Sgt. Robert Stefanko of Windham and the Veteran of the Year Ceremony is Nov. 4th at 10 a.m. on the steps of the County Courthouse.

A letter was received from the DEC regarding the clean-up at American Valve and specifically an access agreement to go on the Village property for the clean-up.

A letter was received from the NYS DOT advising of a program called Pedestrian Safety Action Plan (PSAP), that was announced in June of 2016 now has $40,000,000 in federal highway safety improvement program funds available.

A letter was received from UMH regarding the proposed Local Law #6 describing their various issues with it.

Correspondence Sent

A letter was sent to the NYS Dept. of Corrections requesting a meeting to provide an update on the sewer plant upgrade and map out the funding they are obligated to provide.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Department of Public Works has been busy with preparing for the fall season. They have done the final cutting of parks, cemetery and ballfield, and have completed two drainage projects, one on Bailey Street and one on Ely Street. The leaf box was installed on truck #4, the leaf machine was hooked up and the men started picking up leaves. Also, the paving project that included Howard Drive, Mark Road, John Street, Matthew Lane, Whitbeck Street, School Street, Wayne Drive and Terry Lane has been completed. They filled in the shoulders of the roads with topsoil and item #4 stone. The men also took the docks out of the river and secured them for winter. The striping project at Saint Mary’s Church was completed. They extended “No Parking” areas, “Loading Zone” and three handicapped parking spots. They also installed signage and three pylons, and filled in the road shoulders raised by new paving. The men trucked out dirt from Cato Street and brought it to Martinez to make room for leaves, and planted 5 trees at Riverside Park in conjunction with NYS. At the D.M. Hamilton Firehouse garage the men cut up an old fireman’s ladder and disposed of it. They also cut up the old scoreboard and took it to the transfer station. The men installed a new catch basin at 58 Ely Street, and completed a drainage project on Bailey Street in front of the old American Tree and Wreath building, where they dug out and lined the ditch with shot rock. There were water breaks on 10/12 at 108 Ely Street which is a private water line, and 10/23 at 47 Sutton Place. They replaced a curb valve at 21 Elm Street, lowered a curb valve that was a tripping hazard at 52 Lafayette Avenue, and dug up a curb valve at 130 Mansion Street to determine where the water supply line was located for Aaron Flach’s new housing project. Trustee Ringwald reported that this past weekend there were 3 water breaks out in the Town of Coxsackie that were repaired. 

Trustee Daoust reported that there was no Wastewater Treatment Plant report this month due to the Chief Wastewater Operator being out of town. Trustee Daoust reported that the Water Department removed sand from Filter Bed #3 to expose the distribution lateral that is suspected of being clogged. It has since been repaired and filter performance has improved back to normal. He stated that an accident on Lime Kiln Road had caused a power failure at the Water Plant, but the generator had kicked on the way it was supposed to. He said that the Water Plant has a propane tank buried at the plant that is full. They have received an estimate from Nolan Propane to remove the tank, and there would be a credit issued for the propane that is in the tank. He said that the Water Department began collecting E-Coli samples from raw water. This is a new requirement and must be done every two weeks. Trustee Daoust reported that on 10/23 there was a water main break at 44 Sutton Place that was repaired. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the Fire Department has received almost all the wildland equipment that was ordered, and that they are just waiting on a few things. All this equipment that was purchased was funded by a grant. He said that new SCBA packs will be ordered from MES Fire and the purchase will be financed. The Village will put $ 40,000.00 down and the terms will be for 7 years. National Bank of Coxsackie was approached for the financing, but the contractor was able to offer a better rate. He said that the Storz quick connect fittings for fire hydrants have been ordered for the Village and the Town from Garrison’s, and they will be shipped around November 21st. Trustee Ellis reported that the Parade of Lights will be December 1st, but there have been a few changes compared to past years. The parade route will start on Appleblossom Lane, head down Mansion Street all the way to Reed Street, and then will end at Riverside Park where the Fire Department will be having a gathering. 

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Chief gave an update on the traffic trailer stating that it has been up and running thus far at two locations. The Police Department has had it for a 3-week period at Van Dyck Street and its present location is in front of Coxsackie Athens High School. The Police Department has already realized the benefits from placement of the trailer at these locations, and the Police Chief has been supplementing the trailer by also having patrols at both locations, visible to the public. Trustee Ringwald stated that while the speed trailer was on Van Dyck Street there was reports of kids trying to knock it over, but she would like to remind everyone that the trailer has a camera on it. She said that Officer Canam has been working as a School Resource Officer and covering the road. The Police Department now has a steady schedule for all SRO Officers which allows for continuity of information and follow-up. She said that she is pleased to report a quiet and uneventful Halloween this year. The Police Department had all 4 patrol cars out in addition to uniform and plain clothes Officers with positive community interaction. She said that Police Officer John Cioccke has begun processing for employment with the Collier County Sherriff’s Office, so he will no longer be with the Village. The Police Chief will keep the Board and Mayor posted regarding his resignation date. Trustee Ringwald reported that Sgt. Petrillo just completed an inventory of dropped off medications set for destruction. He transported 15 bags of medications at 7 lbs. per bag. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer issued 12 building permits and 2 violations. Trustee Hanse reported that the Planning Board had a meeting on 10/19. The Planning Board completed its SEQR review of the proposed project at 40 Bailey Street, since there were no new issues raised at the Public Hearing for the Site Plan Application. The Planning Board declared that this was a Type II action, and the Planning Board, finding that the project would create no potentially significant environmental impacts, issued a negative declaration and signed off on the EAF, Part III. Pat Delucia of 48 Van Dyck Street presented a sketch plan to the Planning Board for the proposed lot line adjustment between her property and the property adjoining her eastern boundary, owned by Pat Bini of 46 Van Dyck Street. The Planning Board approved the documents as complete and classified this to be a minor subdivision. Pat Maxwell will consult with Delaware Engineering on the Greene County survey requirements and inform the applicants of the steps they need to take for the Planning Board to continue their review of a minor subdivision application. Wayne Parks is looking to do an improvement to provide an additional rental unity to his property at the corner of Kings Road and Mansion Street and it will be subject to a Special Use Permit application to accommodate a multi-family dwelling. There is no further updates on this project at this time. The Planning Board is moving forward with its review of chapters in the Village Code. NYS Parks and Recreation has signed off on the Planning Board’s revisions of Chapter 75 of the Village Code in relation to Historic Districts, and both the Historic District Commission and the Planning Board are in agreement with the changes. The Planning Board recommended its adoption to the Village Board and a Public Hearing will be scheduled for next month, with adoption to follow. Trustee Hanse reported that the Planning Board recommends the repeal of Chapter 122-Site Plan Applications, because it creates confusion. The Planning Board asks that the Village Board schedule a Public Hearing on its repeal immediately preceding the December Village Board Meeting, with approval to follow. 

Mayor Evans reported that the Village is continuing the process of paying back the General Fund from the Water and Sewer Funds. The Sewer Fund has already paid back everything it owed the General Fund. He said that the Village is approaching half way through the budget year and the Village finances are right on target. He said that the radio read meter installation is going well and 768 out of around 1,270 meters have been installed, which is around 60%. Mayor Evans reported that John Hallsted who was hired to do the meter installs is doing a great job, and the Village has made tremendous progress. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that she is happy that things are moving forward. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has been lucky in that the radio read meter installation project has been self-funded, and that the Village did not have to take out a bond. He said that there will be tree trimming done in conjunction with the County. This does not cost the Village anything to do. Mayor Evans reported that the Village’s union contracts renew in June, and negotiations are set to begin. 

Genevieve Trigg gave a brief explanation regarding the Proposed Local Law #6-A of 2017. She said that the public written comment period for Proposed Local Law #6 of 2017 was open for 30 days and ended on November 8th. Due to received written comment, there were some amendments made to the local law. Local Law #6-A of 2017 is the new local law incorporating those changes. The Village will need to hold another Public Hearing, and have it reviewed by the Greene County Planning Department. The Public Hearing will be scheduled for December 11, 2017 at 6:15 p.m.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Lloyd Zimmerman of 55 New Street to waive the sewer portion of his water/sewer bill in the amount of $685.52 due to the fact that a leak was discovered and repaired, and he will pay the water portion of his bill in the amount of $903.95, and his account has been in good standing for a long time was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to deny the request received from Mary D’Alessio requesting help with a water/sewer balance in the amount of $ 2,503.71 and to be held from the Town Levy for her rental property at 83 Warren Avenue, due to the fact that she made an agreement in 2016 with the Village and paid $ 0 and the Village held her balance from the Town Levy at that time was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Karen Olthaus of 7 Howard Drive to remove her penalties in the amount of $ 40.05 from her water/sewer account due to the fact that she tried to pay one day late while the Village Office was closed for Election Day, was unaware of the drop box, and her account has been in good standing for a long time was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from DEC for permission to go across the fence line on Village property by the cemetery and water tank for remediation purposes of the American Valve site, for soil removal and replacement was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Village’s sponsorship and support of the “What a Hoot” Owls Project for 2018 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the yearly renewal contract received from Columbia-Greene Humane Society for taking in dogs from our dog control officer, with pricing remaining unchanged from last year was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the insurance renewal proposal received from Marshall & Sterling for vehicle and liability insurance through Trident Insurance for $ 83,262.76, an increase of $ 250.09 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village Office to obtain a credit card swipe system for water & sewer bills that would attach to the computer and link directly into the billing system for a one-time charge of $ 129.00 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village Office to obtain a software feature that allows customers to get their water & sewer bill by e-mail as well as look at their account and they pay it for a one-time charge of $ 1,300.00 and a yearly maintenance fee of $ 495.00 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve setting a Public Hearing for Local Law #7 of 2017-To Amend Chapter 75-Historic Districts of the Village Code for December 11, 2017 at 6:30 p.m. was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve setting a Public Hearing for Local Law #8 of 2017-To Repeal Chapter 122-Site Plan Applications of the Village Code for December 11, 2017 at 6:45 p.m. was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 192017-Re-Introducing Proposed Local Law #6-A of 2017. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The resolution was approved.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from October 1-31, 2017 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 385-503 totaling $187,424.35; Water Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 132-162 totaling $ 282,486.54; Sewer Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 130-156 totaling $ 61,984.02; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 6-8 totaling $ 425.78; Debt Service Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 1-2 totaling $ 279,251.33 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

* General Fund Voucher #360 totaling $ 161.97 was adjusted to $ 125.97 Abstract #5.
* General Fund Voucher #292 totaling $ 5,200.00 was deleted due to duplicate payment. Abstract #5 total lowered by $ 5,200.00. 
Public Comment Period

No public comments were offered.

A motion to enter executive session to discuss personnel issues was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse was excused. The motion carried. 

A motion to come out of executive session and return to the regular Board Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk




